Community Preservation Committee

November 20, 2006

PRESENT, MEMBERS:  Mr. Hallin, Chair; Mr. McKain, Vice Chair; Mr. Bulman, Ms. Butler, Mr. Leavitt, Mr. Scott, Mr. Snow

OTHERS:  Mr. Sharry, Mr. Beatty, Recreation Committee; Mr. Ball, Mr. Miles, Ms. Miles, Ms. Phippen, Historical Society; Mr. Bangert, Mr. Bjorklund, Mr. Bucca, Ms. Higgins, Ms. Jenkins, Mr. McLaughlin, Mr. and Mrs. Merritt,  
CALL TO ORDER-  7:00 p.m.

I.    ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS-
A.  CORRESPONDENCE:  

1.  Town Counsel-  At Mr. Hallin’s request members signed authorization to pay Town Counsel regarding the anticipated budget.
2.  Paul Norton- A letter has been received from a Mr. Norton of Alabama regarding his property on First Cliff.  Mr. Hallin explained that this property is not included in the project submitted by Mr. McLaughlin and Ms. Jenkins.

II.  APPLICATIONS-

A.  HISTORICAL SOCIETY:  
1.  Burial Site Survey- Ms. Phippen explained that this year’s application is a continuation of the third phase in a long process.  The first, which includes the overall presentation plan, will be in its final draft next month.  The Historical Society is presently doing the work necessary to 
list the Men of Kent and the Cudworth cemeteries with the Massachusetts Historical Society.  They will pass these two projects on to the Historical Commission to see if they can get a grant writer.
Mr. Leavitt asked if there was a rough estimate of the cost to get the burial sites preserved and restored, and Ms. Phippen said it would be in the millions.  Many repairs will be needed and it will be necessary to get grant money.
Mr. Hallin asked which cemetery is the greatest priority, and Ms. Phippen said it would be the Men of Kent Cemetery.  People will travel from great distances to see it.  The Cudworth cemetery is in fairly good shape.  There is considerable information available and many veterans are buried there.  There should be many opportunities for grants.  She added that much title work remains to be done.

Mr. Leavitt asked if the Historical Commission is the logical body to pursue grant money, and Ms. Phippen said it is.

2.  Local Historical Survey- Ms. Phippen said the MBTA funded the first phase on Driftway, but chose to continue in another part of town.  If the Town wishes to pursue a Historical District it will be necessary to nominate a structure such as the GAR Hall or Lawson’s Tower.  She believes it may be possible to obtain more grant money and this would prevent future inappropriate changes.  

3.  Atlas Record Project-  Ms. Miles displayed a 1903 book of Plymouth County showing peoples names, properties, and records.  She explained that it is necessary to repair the cover and end pages and to de-acidify the pages. It may be necessary to encase some pages in Mylar.  She added that the Plymouth County records are the best in the state.  There are other copies of this book, but some of their pages are missing.  When repaired, the book will be kept in the Little Red School House.
Mr. Bulman asked how people will be kept from damaging or taking it, and Mr. Leavitt and Ms. Miles assured him that the staff at the Little Red School House keeps a close eye on it.  Mr. Leavitt added that a gentleman had reproduced and framed pages and they are sold at the Welch Company for $390.  Mr. Bulman suggested that the Historical Society do something similar as a fundraiser.  Ms. Miles said they would eventually put all the pages on a disc so that people can reproduce them.  She then displayed a Navigation Work Book from the 18th century.  It is done in lithography by the ship’s captain, and uses the “Julian Kalendar” (sic).  It refers to “The Lizard,” which was a term for zero longitude before Greenwich Mean Time.  She would like to see the work book restored, and possibly made into a book.  Mr. Scott asked if it is kept at the Maritime Museum or the Little Red School House, and Ms. Miles said it is at the Little Red School House, but there may be a copy at the museum.  Mr. Bulman asked if it is available to the general public, and was told that it is too fragile.  At some point it, and other 19th century material, will be available on the Town website.  The Historical Society has other nautical books from the 1800s that show everything up and down the coast of New England.
Mr. Hallin suggested that other towns would also be interested in these documents.  Ms. Miles replied that other towns have shown interest.  Mr. Ball has done a great deal of research and has been unable to locate similar material in other towns.  The material is also useful for genealogical research.  Mr. Leavitt noted that they have documentation regarding really old families and Mr. Ball noted that at trustees meetings they have discussed putting the information on discs and making it available to the public.

Mr. Scott asked if this restoration project is a priority for the Historical Society and was told that it is.  Mr. Bjorklund said that Plymouth Registry of Deeds has an Atlas preserved in Mylar and added that Scituate’s archives are as good as or better than those in Plymouth.
Ms. Miles agreed, adding that Scituate has wonderful resources because the town has had excellent Town Clerks.  

Mr. Leavitt agreed, and said that if this project is approved Scituate will have extremely valuable historic documents.  The Historical Society spends a great deal of money keeping twelve historical buildings in repair.  These documents are as, or more, valuable.

Mr. Bjorklund concurred, saying he supports the proposal.  

4.  Little Red School House- Mr. Ball and Mr. Miles presented the proposal.  Mr. Hallin asked if the Town owned the property, and Mr. Ball said the Town sold it to the Historical Society in 1984.

Mr. Hallin asked if there is a provision that if the property is ever sold the Town will recover the money it paid, and Mr. Ball said there is.  Mr. Leavitt added that it would be necessary to get a Preservation Restriction.

Mr. Bulman asked if the restriction would be added to the deed, and Mr. Hallin said Town Counsel would take care of it.  

Mr. Ball pointed out that there has been considerable confusion in the community.  The Historical Society owns the Little Red School House, and it is open to the public six days a week from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.  It contains many important documents.  When the Town decided to keep only Town related documents at Town Hall, most non-essential documents were placed in the custody of the Historical Society and taken to the Little Red School House.  Many of these documents go back to the beginning of the Town.  Many researchers and genealogists use them.  The Scituate Historical Society is one of a few organizations that provide these services.  
Mr. Ball added that they have obtained estimates and are requesting $42,000 for a sprinkler system.  They will also need electrical work and a water main to the street.  He talked to the Fire Chief this week, and was told this is the best way to deal with irreplaceable artifacts.  He also feels an alarm system would be good, but the sprinkler system is necessary.  By the time the fire department got the call and arrived on the scene, there could be considerable damage.

In response to a question by Mr. Hallin, Mr. Ball said the whole building would not necessarily get wet if the sprinkler system engaged.  Temperatures in various locations would determine what parts of the sprinkler system activated.  There is an unheated attic space that is dry.

Mr. Miles added that if there were water in the attic it would freeze.  The pipes will be pressurized.  In the event of a fire, the pipes would immediately fill with water, and if the documents were to get wet they could be retrieved.  

Mr. Hallin asked if the Historical Society had spoken to the Town regarding hookup costs and was told they have not.  He said the permit is $1,500.  Mr. Bjorklund said he felt it would be less for the ante-up fee, since the water doesn’t go off unless it is needed.
Mr. Ball said the Historical Society would attempt to have the fee waived, adding that the Town has a line running through the building’s basement to the Gates School fields.

Mr. Leavitt said the Historical Society had originally planned to go back to wooden floors, but since they found only plywood underneath they will get a rug instead.  They would like to build this in as a contingency and will provide an amended budget.  The cost will include a rug and plywood underlay, exterior paint, restoration of the porch on Cudworth Road which is pulling away from the building, and putting a handicapped accessible ramp in good condition.  They are also acquiring new books, texts, and documents that will require additional shelves.

Mr. Scott asked if these activities are covered under the Community Preservation Act, adding that the community at large will be looking at how this money is spent.  Mr. Hallin replied that they are allowed under historical restoration.

Mr. Miles noted that the building, which goes back to the 1800s, was originally a one room high school, and Mr. Leavitt pointed out that they are very careful about how they spend money.  The Little Red School House is a historic building which houses historic artifacts.  CPA cautions against using funds for routine maintenance, but historic preservation, including painting, is included among allowed uses.  He agreed to run it by Town Counsel.  Mr. Hallin said this was done when the question came up regarding the GAR Hall, and they received the same answer.  

Mr. Leavitt added that last year they wanted to revamp the Gates School but were told this did not fall under the Act.  Mr. McKain pointed out that the Gates School project was mainly painting and putting in windows.  This is a larger task of preservation and rehabilitation.  Mr. Bjorklund said that the whole purpose of the GAR Hall and the Little Red School House is historic preservation.  

Mr. Leavitt added that the Historical Society has an endowment fund and some people have suggested it be used for this purpose.  They use 3 – 4% a year (approximately $20,000) for maintenance and other capital projects for the 12 buildings under their jurisdiction.  The Community Preservation Committee has been a godsend.  
Mr. McKain asked if there is a security system, and Mr. Leavitt said there is – of sorts.  They are tied into Atlantic Alarm Systems.  If there were a fire, they could go up like a tinder box.  
Mr. Ball added that there is an apartment in the building.  They get a rental fee, but it also provides some security.  Perhaps they should give more thought to a fire alarm system.  Mr. Miles noted that the fire department’s response is very fast.

Mr. Bulman asked if the building had climate control and was told the basement and first floor are heated and have humidity control.  There has been some talk of air conditioning, but they don’t want to go too wild.  Mr. Bulman said that considering the valuable artifacts, theft and fire alarm systems would be justified.

Mr. McKain asked if the Historical Society had a ball park figure and Mr. Miles said it was $16,000 for the Cudworth House, and that building is half the volume of the Little Red School House.  

Mr. Hallin suggested that the alarm companies could be asked to add extra wires, etc. for a future sprinkler system.  Mr. Bell said they have a good deal of available data.  Mr. Bulman said burglar alarms are not expensive, but monitoring them is.  

Mr. Snow asked if it is possible to get shelving that would protect the documents.  Ms. Miles said she has not seen any, but if the documents get wet they would freeze dry and experts could restore them without damaging the books.  If, however, they are burned, they will be gone.  Mr. Snow said he felt it would be really worthwhile to protect the artifacts.  

MOTION by Mr. McKain, SECOND by Ms. Butler, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED that the CPC consider funding a security system for the Little Red School House.

B.  AFFORDABLE HOUSING:

1.  Ms. Harbottle submitted a letter from Mr. Fenton stating that the Planning Board co-sponsors and approves this article.  She said they are requesting $15,000 for an Affordable Housing Plan.  This would help Town bodies that deal with housing identify areas where they should look, determine if 40B units have the right number of bedrooms, and produce the housing the Town really needs.  Additionally, if the State approves the plan, Scituate would get a breather from 40B.  If the Town gets up to 50 units, it would be possible to take a year off from 40B.
Ms. Harbottle also pointed out that if Scituate adopts an affordable housing plan the Town can ensure that housing needs will be met and determine where the units will be located.  The Planning Board has spent a great deal of time on this issue, and would appreciate direction as to what the Town needs.

This project would not involve a great deal of money, nor would it produce housing.  It would only provide guidelines to ensure that in the future the Town would produce what is needed.  
Mr. Hallin asked if the Planning Board and Housing Authority would find it helpful to have guidelines that do not exist now.  Ms. Harbottle said it would make it possible for them to decide whether to require future housing to “look like New England,” i.e., shingles, etc.  

Mr. Bulman said he is a big fan of plans, but doubts whether the Town will ever approve this.  He added that the idea is good, but developers do not mind being turned down, since they can then appeal to the State.  
Ms. Harbottle noted that there are now no 40B smart guidelines regarding smart growth in location, transportation, etc.  If these are in place, the State would give the Town some support.

Mr. Leavitt recalled that Maxwell Trust had hoped to provide affordable housing in combination with some commercial development on the Curtis property.  He felt they made some good points and suggested that if the Town is serious about providing guidelines it might be wise to consider working with non-profits such as Maxwell Trust.

Ms. Harbottle replied that this is just the sort of inventive use of land needed to provide guidance regarding open space, affordable housing, and commercial use and the proponents would welcome creative planning with non-profits and developers.

Mr. Scott asked why the proponents planned to start in August of f/y 2008 and Ms. Harbottle said they assumed CPC funding would not be available until July of that year.  Mr. Hallin explained that there is housing funding in reserve that could probably be used.  

Mr. Scott asked if the funds would be available for use should Town Meeting approve the article and was told that they would.  Mr. Leavitt added that there is an enormous reserve for housing.

Mr. Scott observed that Ms. Harbottle is extremely busy, and asked if she could generate a study quickly.  Ms. Harbottle said she could, and that CPC had previously suggested funding another person in her department.

Mr. Scott asked if Ms. Harbottle felt it would be wise to get outside help, and she explained that she knows a number of consultants and feels she could quickly get someone qualified and efficient on board.  She believes this is something that really should be done.

Mr. Hallin asked if Ms. Harbottle has an estimate of cost and she replied that she has spoken to some consultants and will do an RFP.

Ms. Butler said the Housing Authority had voted unanimously to support the proposal and to educate the voters as to the Housing Authority’s responsibilities.  

Mr. Snow asked if this would result in recommendations the Town could require developers to comply with, and Ms. Harbottle said it would put the ZBA in a much better position to negotiate the number of bedrooms, etc.  Sewerage is a big question, and these guidelines could give preference to non-sewered sites.  

Mr. Bulman said this has been done in Canton, and a developer recently lost an appeal because Canton is seriously trying to comply.  He added that it is important to let the voters know what may happen if they do not attempt to comply with the law.  The only other way to stop inappropriate building would be to buy the land.

Mr.  noted that this would give the Town more control over future development, and Mr. Bulman pointed out that by working with responsible developers it would be possible to require soccer fields and other amenities.

C.  VOTES-
1.  Kent Street:  Ms. Butler explained that an analysis of the property on Kent Street had been done in the 1990s, but they now need a wetland delineation of the site.  This is something that should be done whether or not it is to be considered for affordable housing in order to establish a baseline for future uses.  MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Mr. Snow, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to encumber $18,000 to provide the Planning Board and the Zoning Board of Appeals with a baseline for future use of land on Kent Street that is owned by the Town of Scituate under the care and custody of the Scituate Housing Authority.  This will include wetland delineation, an update of the 1994 environmental survey, soil and percolation testing, and site analysis and topographical mapping.  .  
2.  Affordable Housing Plan:  MOTION by Mr. Scott, SECOND by Mr. Leavitt and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to encumber $15,000 for an affordable housing study as proposed by the Scituate Planning Board and the Scituate Housing Authority.
3.  Burial Sites Survey:  MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Ms. Butler, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to encumber $10,000 for a burial site survey and National Register nominations.

4.  Local Historical Survey:  MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Mr. Bulman, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to encumber $10,000 for the local historical survey.
5.  Navigation Workbook:  MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Ms. Butler, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to encumber $11,000 for the repair and restoration of the Atlas Navigation Workbook as proposed by the Scituate Historical Society.

6.  Hatherly School Fields/Gates Tennis Courts:  MOTION by Mr. Snow, SECOND by Mr. McKain, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED that, subject to approval by Town Counsel, the Community Preservation Committee will approve the Hatherly School Fields and the Gates tennis courts proposals.

D.  NEXT MEETING- 
The next meeting will be held on Monday, December 4, 2006.  At that time the committee will consider:  (1) Driftway Park Proposal ;  (2.)  First Cliff Land; (3.) Country Way Land; (4.) Egypt Park Proposal
ADJOURNMENT-  The meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough
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